 NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Queen’s Hall, Narberth, on Tuesday 5th July 2016.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E Rogers, E Feetham, R Platt, Jeremy Griffiths, D Rigby and L Tucker.  Also present at tonight’s meeting were the County Council’s Link Officers Mr Barry Cooke, Ms Chris Harrison and County Cllr Morse.
Prior to tonight’s Council meeting, Ms Mollie Roach from Solva Care gave a presentation on Solva’s achievement in connecting the community.  Mollie stated that this is a not for profit social enterprise, which has been set up by Solva Community Council to offer friendly, local support and help to those who need it in Solva and the surrounding area.  The aim of the group is to improve health and quality of life by enabling residents to stay in their own homes and remain part of the community.
40/16
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)

Apologies were received from Cllr D Duckfield, Cllr H Langen, Cllr S Rees, 

Cllr D Hole and Cllr D Norcross.  
41/16
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There were no declarations made.
42/16
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)
With the amendment that item 28/16 on page 7 of the Minutes dated 7th June 2016 should read ‘that the Developers are in negotiations with another operator’, not the County Council, the minutes were approved.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.  Cllr Tucker apologised for the oversight in not giving her apologies to the Clerk for the June meeting. 
43/16
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)
a)
Wicksteed Playgrounds.  The Clerk stated that she and Cllr Norcross had met with Glen Codd and Neil McCarthy from Pembrokeshire County Council on site and that they were happy with where the exercise equipment is being placed.
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Signed ………………...
b)
Code of Conduct Training.  The Clerk reminded Council that the training is to take place at the Swimming Pool on Tuesday 19th July at 7.30 p.m.   The Clerk has invited Templeton, Llandewi Velfrey, Lampeter Velfrey, Clunderwen and Llawhaden to join Narberth in this training.  To date, the only one to reply was Liz Thomas.

c)
Mill Lane.  The Clerk read out a letter she had received from Darren Thomas stating that following an inspection of the area it appears that the issues raised generally occur during the week with the majority of vehicles belonging to various building contractors presumably linked to the development currently under construction.    The Developer has been contacted and asked for their support in providing on-site parking for their staff which will hopefully improve matters.  If the problem continues then the introduction of restrictions could be considered (plan attached to letter).  The intention would be not to remove parking altogether but only where it presents problems for access and turning movements.  Parking will be available along part of the western side for residents and visitors to that area.    The Council’s feedback on this was requested.





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the County Council that things are still as bad as before in the area and that there has been no improvement.  Cllr Tucker, Cllr Rogers and Cllr Griffiths declared an interest as they live in the area concerned.
d)
Castle Ruins.  The Clerk informed members that she has reported the loose stones which have been thrown onto the grass at the Castle to Melissa Howells at the County Council, but has not received any reply.  The Clerk will keep trying to get a response on this.

e)
Castle Hire.  The Clerk asked if Council wished to keep or return the cheque for the Hire of the Castle to Span Arts.  As the event had been free to attend, members agreed to return the fee to Span Arts.  Proposal by Cllr Rogers, seconded by Cllr Tucker and agreed by all members.

f)
Tesco Courtesy bus.  The Clerk had received an email from Darren Thomas stating that since the demise of Silcox, Tesco have not found a new operator.

g)
Jesse Road signage.  The Clerk stated that she, Cllr Rees and Cllr Norcross had attended a site visit with Darren Thomas who did not feel that Jesse Road met the necessary criteria for a road narrowing sign.  However, whilst there a car was parked on the bus stop, which highlighted the problems for the buses being able to stop to pick up or drop off passengers.  Darren agreed to look into this further.







2 of 10



Signed ………………
h)
Queen’s Hall.  The Clerk had received an apology from the Queen’s Hall and a message stating that they were unsure as to why the Clerk had not been given the code for the key safe or as to why the Balcony room had been set up for the quilters on the Tuesday evening.  

i)
Road adoptions.   Darren Thomas had informed the Clerk that the road in Springfield Park requires remedial repair works by the developer to allow the road to be adopted and that the Developer is aware of this.  As the Developer is deceased, Mr Barry Cooke agreed to look into this to see if the County Council hold a bond from the Developer and if so, whether this can be used to carry out the necessary repairs.  The Clerk had received an email from Cllr Duckfield stating that The Crescent has not been adopted.
44/16
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

There was nothing to report in the absence of County Cllr Evans.
County Cllr Morse gave the Town Council an update on the Old CP School building stating that the County Council are looking at the demolition of the building and creating a temporary car parking surface.  The County Council have met with the preferred developer and things are still moving forward.  Negotiations have commenced with a new principal tenant and the Developer must secure the tenants and commence the scheme by the 31st December 2016.  A loan will be made available to Abbeymore Estates/Knox and Wells Ltd as set out in the report of the Director of Development, under the well-being power contained in section 2 of the Local Government Act 2000 for the promotion or improvement of the economic well-being of Narberth by facilitating the delivery of the regeneration of the former Narberth school site.    Cllr Griffiths asked if the front of the building could remain as it seemed wrong to demolish the whole structure.  County Cllr Morse stated that it was a Cabinet decision to demolish the whole building and that there is planning consent for redevelopment.  However, County Cllr Morse added that he understood what Cllr Griffiths was saying.
Station Road.  Resurfacing has been undertaken in Station Road.
45/16
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)
a)
Car Park.  The Clerk stated that she and Cllr Norcross had attended a site meeting at the Car Park with Darren Thomas, Marc Owen and Helen from PLANED.  Various options for car parking areas were discussed but nothing can be finalised until it is confirmed what is happening with the old CP School.  Total tickets sold from 1st January 2016 – 20th June 2016 is 41,844.  Another 
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meeting will be held in September.
b)
Ombudsman report.  The Clerk had received a copy of the Annual report 2015/16 from the Ombudsman.
c)
The Centenary Fields Programme.  The Clerk had received a letter from the Fields in Trust regarding protecting valuable green space across the Country.

d)
Table Tennis.  The Clerk had received an email from the Common Land Officer to the Community Safety, Poverty and Regeneration Manager informing the Town Council that the County Council were not willing to progress the project for further recreational equipment on the Town Moor.

e)
Rekk.co.uk.  The Clerk had received information on Youth Shelters from Rekk.

f)
Road closure.  The Clerk had received notification of temporary road closures/restrictions for the Long Course Weekend.

g)
Webinar.  The Clerk informed members that a webinar will be held on the 10th August 2016 between 11 a.m. and 12 p.m. to look at how Open Data can help public services deliver joined up, transparent and effective public services.

h)
Financial Regulations (Wales).  The Clerk had emailed members the Model for consideration on the values to be set by the Council when adopting Financial Regulations.

i)
Public Services Staff Commission Annual Report.  The Clerk had emailed members the link for downloading a copy of this report.
j)
Agenda.  The Clerk had enquired with One Voice Wales whether or not it is now legal for her to email Councillors the monthly Agendas in order to cut down on postage and had been informed that this is still not legal in Wales.
k)
Wales Audit Office.   The Clerk informed members that the Annual Report for 2015/16 can be found on their website.

l)
Seagull proof bags.  The Clerk had received an email from the County Council regarding the possibility of the Town Council selling these bags on behalf of the County Council.
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IT WAS RESOLVED that whilst the Council feel that these bags are a good idea, as they have nowhere to store or sell them from, that the County Council approach the Narberth Chamber of Trade.

m)
Sponsorship.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter from Span Arts for the Town Council’s sponsorship of the A Cappella Voice Festival.
n)
Play equipment.  The Clerk had received notification of multi-use game areas and dynamic swings from Hags and Wicksteed.
46
/16  PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)
46.1 
    Planning Applications:
a)
 16/0308/PA  Land at Victoria Close – Variation of condition 1 (extension of time to allow development to commence) of planning ref 09/0208/PA (Erection of apartment building comprising 8 units with integral garaging and car parking area) – No Objection.  
b)
16/0245/PA  Unit 1 The Old School, Station Road – Extension and alterations to form new ground and first floor offices (use class B1) – No objection.  Cllr Rigby declared an interest as she live nearby.
c)
16/0273/PA  Rushacre Enterprise Park – Variation of condition 3 (to extend the timeframe for the submission of reserved matters) and 6 (to allow the northern plots to be developed) to planning ref 12/0721/PA – No objection.

d)
16/0321/TF  10 Beechwood Place – Tree surgery and felling – No objection.
46.2
Planning Decisions:  Planning permission has been granted for:
a)
16/0204/PA  Springfield, 11 Jesse Road – Alterations and extension.
47/16 
 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)
a)
Narberth Station.  Complaints have been received regarding the difficulty in boarding and departing the trains at Narberth Station.  Although there is a step available, this is not obvious to passengers and the step onto the train is too steep for anyone with an infirmity.  




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would contact Arriva Trains and Network Rail about the distance from the platform to the train.
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b)
The Drang.  Cllr Rigby reported that the ‘grid’ cover at the bottom of the Drang in Narberth is ponding following spells of rain.



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will pass this on to the County Council.

c)
Flower bed, Spring Gardens.  The Clerk was asked to request that the County Council tidy up the border in front of Gardenia in Spring Gardens.
d)
Signage.  Cllr Rogers asked if a one-way sign could be erected on the wall at Lily’s to indicate that the High Street is one-way as vehicles are turning right at Northfield junction and attempting to drive down the High Street.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would make this request.

e)
Narberth and Whitland Rotary Club.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Rotary Club are to make a £500 donation to the Town Council and asked members to put their “thinking caps” on to come up with ideas on where to spend the money.  Cllr Tucker suggested that maybe something could be done to spruce up the bottom of Bridge Hill, which is a bleak entrance into Narberth.  This is to be an Agenda item for September’s meeting.

f)
Mill Lane.  Complaints have been received regarding a mobile home being parked in the lay-by above Mill Lane which creates a blind-spot for motorists pulling out of the Mill Lane junction.  Cllr Tucker agreed to speak to the owner about this.

g)
Traffic Calming.  Cllr Griffiths asked if something could be done to slow vehicles down when driving down Castle Hill, where the road narrows.  County Cllr Morse agreed to have a look at this area with Cllr Griffiths.

h)
Church Wall.  Cllr Griffiths stated that the loose stone was still there on the Church Wall and questioned how far the wall was off subsiding.  Mr Barry Cooke stated that he is still awaiting an answer as to who owns the wall from Legal Services and that he will raise the issue again.
i)
Saplings.   Cllr Tucker had received complaints regarding the amount of saplings growing out of the graves at St Andrew’s and was informed that the graves themselves are private areas which the Town Council do not cut.  Cllr Tucker also stated that the gravestones at the bottom of the Churchyard are covered in grass.
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j)
Castle Hill/Bridge Hill.  Cllr Tucker raised her concerns in relation to the dangerous situation with the narrow pavement from the Castle down to Bridge Hill, stating that someone was nearly hit by a lorry.  Cllr Tucker also stated that due to the overhanging trees, the area is dark most of the day.  County Cllr Morse will look at this area with Cllr Tucker following the meeting.
48/16    LIBRARY:  (Agenda item 9)

The Clerk stated that all is in hand with the Library and that once all parties can agree on the Licence and the Lease, these documents will be signed.  The Clerk stated that the Friends of Narberth Library had paid for the Public Liability and Employee Insurance Cover and that the Council need to refund the Friends for this cost.  



IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would make this reimbursement.  

49/16
 COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:  (Agenda item 10)

Chris Harries talked about Mollie, from Solva Care’s presentation tonight and said that this links in with aging well and that it would be good to know what the local people want.  Chris stated that if the Council wish to take this further then she will help as much as she can and suggested that the best way forward would be to talk with PLANED and PAVS.  Chris highlighted social isolation and stated that this can sometimes affect men more than women.  Chris stated that Bloomfield run a Club for men on a Saturdays and declared an interest as her partner attends.  Chris stated that she is more than happy to discuss any ideas that the Council come up with.  

Barry Cooke talked about the adoption of Springfield Park, as detailed in 43/16(i) and agreed to investigate this further.  
    50/16
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 11)
Civic Week.  Cllr Rogers stated that the Civic Week Brochures are out and distributed them to members.
51/16
COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES AND COMMITTEES:  (Agenda item 12)

FINANCE  - Meeting annually in December.  
	 Sue Rees, Ruth Platt, Eric Feetham, Henry Langen, David Norcross, Elizabeth Rogers.              
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PLANNING  -  Meeting as and when necessary.

	Ruth Platt, Daniel Duckfield, Eric Feetham, David Norcross,          

Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, Sue Rees, Lisa Tucker.                                                  


CHRISTMAS LIGHTING  - Meeting when appropriate.

 

	Ruth Platt, Donna Hole, Eric Feetham, Elizabeth Rogers, Denise Rigby, 

Suzanne Radford-Smith, Jeremy Griffiths, Lisa Tucker.


 

AUDITORS - Ruth Platt and D G Norcross. 
REPRESENTATIVES

Police Liaison – Lisa Tucker.

 

Narberth and District Community and Sports Association – Sue Rees.

Food Festival –  Henry Langen and Donna Hole.

Dyfed Powys Health Authority – Community Services Review Group –

Sue Rees and Henry Langen.

 School Liaison – Sue Rees (Narberth CP) and Elizabeth Rogers (Templeton CP)

 

Age Concern – Liz Rogers.
Future Forum – David Norcross.

 One Voice Wales – David Norcross and Ruth Platt
52/16
RISK ASSESSMENT:  (Agenda item 13)
Members considered the Town Council’s Risk Assessment and made the necessary amendments to the figures for this year.   The Risk Assessment was then accepted by Council and a copy will be placed on file.
53/16
WELSH LANGUAGE POLICY:  (Agenda item 14)
The Clerk reported that she continues to produce the Council’s Agendas bilingually both on the Town Council’s two notice boards in Narberth and on the Town Council’s web page.   The Clerk has not received any requests for written or verbal materials to be 
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provided in welsh this year.  The Clerk will inform the Welsh Language Board of this.

54/16
FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 15)

The Clerk reported that at the end of the June Council meeting, Cllr Norcross and Cllr Platt carried out an internal audit on the Town Council’s books and finance.  All was found to be in order.

54.1

 Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg -
Direct Debit.
  £457.68

b)
Pembrokeshire County Council – Basement of Town Hall rent.
£     6.00
                                                           - 1/6th Insurance premium.

£   91.01
c)
Bank interest – April 2016 - 





£       .90

                              - May 2016 - 





£     1.00

54.2

 Payments due:

a)
Friends of Narberth Library (Insurance premium)


£136.88

b)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at St Andrew’s Churchyard - 

£360.00

c)
Chris Viggars – 3 x cuts at the Castle - 




£225.00

d)
British Gas - 

£    8.15




IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Platt, which was seconded by Cllr Feetham and agreed by the full Council to make these payments.  
54.3

Budget Review:  The Clerk had provided members with a copy of the Budget Review showing all the Council’s income and expenditure since April 2016.  Members considered this and were happy with this Review.
55/16
PLENARY POWERS:  (Agenda item 16)
The Clerk and the Mayor were granted joint Plenary Powers to act on behalf of the Town Council during August, for any minor issues.  The Clerk and the Mayor were also given joint Plenary Powers to spend up to £500 on any one item for which the Town Council have legal power to spend.  Proposed by Cllr Feetham, seconded by Cllr Rogers and agreed by full Council.
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